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AVON WATER POLLUTION CONTROL AUTHORITY

June 10, 2010
I. CALL TO ORDER
The Avon Water Pollution was called to order at 5:35 pm by Bill Eschert, Acting Chairman. It was noted that John Ernst has stepped down from the Committee.
Present:
William Eschert



Eric Johansen



James Miller



Lawrence Baril, Town Engineer

Absent:
Michael Farrell
II. MINUTES OF PRECEDING MEETING – April 8, 2010
MOTION:  
Mr. Miller motioned for approval of the April 8, 2010, minutes, as submitted. The motion, seconded by Mr. Johansen, received unanimous approval. 

III. COMMUNICATION FROM THE AUDIENCE – None

IV. NEW BUSINESS

2010-6 In-Pipe Technology – 
Mr. Baril reviewed the agreement with the Town of Farmington. He stated that the Town of Farmington hired In-Pipe Technology to install dosing systems into the collection system. He explained that In-Pipe has a simple apparatus that is placed at outreaches within the collection system, which places biologicals into the flow stream and begins the treatment process prior to the treatment plant while the flow is going from x to y, which is not harmful to the system. In Avon, In-Pipe has been instructed to place 8 – 10 boxes in various points in the collection system.  The material dripped into the flow stream is a mixture of beef bouillon, bacteria and perhaps corn syrup.  Mr. Baril said he is comfortable with the project and believes the Town should have a contract with the Town of Farmington in case the Town of Avon decides not to have this in Avon’s collection system. He wanted to have full rights to exclude them.  Mr. Baril discussed the project with Murtha Cullina, who drafted the contract. The contract was reviewed by Mr. Brandon Robertson, who provided comments to Mr. Baril which were incorporated.  It was stated that the Town of Farmington does not have any issues to date with the proposed contract.   Mr. Baril stated that Avon has effluent which goes to Farmington, Simsbury and Canton.  The section that goes to Farmington is the issue.  Mr. Miller wanted confirmation this was being done only in Farmington.  Mr. Baril stated that In–Pipe claims Avon will see a modest reduction in costs because 1) In-Pipe claims it breaks down fats, oils and greases ahead of time which became a problem at the collection system.  2) Farmington’s payments to In-Pipe are based on cost reduction. The collateral benefit would be if the cost to treat decreases, the Town’s cost from Farmington would decrease.  The dosing system is comprised of a panel housing a small battery operated pump and a gallon-size container of the mixture.  There is one panel assembly per man hole which is hung from a rung within the man hole. The pump activates to drip a single drop of the mixture at a regular interval of approximately 1 drop per minute. It runs through a gallon of fluid per month.  The gallon container has to be refilled monthly, and the batteries are replaced annually.  Murtha Cullina put signature pages for Avon’s Town Manager and WPCA on the draft contract. Mr. Baril stated that he believes Mr. Robertson to have signing authority for the Town so that signature by the WPCA is not necessary.   

Mr. Miller wanted to know if Simsbury will do something similar.  

Mr. Baril said it is a possibility.  Mr. Baril explained that biologicals work in the warmer climate and the temperature at the flow does not seem to affect the pretreatment process.
2010-07 Election of Chairman. 
 Mr. Eschert stated the Committee deferred discussion and selection of Vice Chairman at prior meetings and a notice was received that John Ernst, Chairman of Committee, has resigned.  Mr. Eschert mentioned that based upon seniority of the Committee, Mr. Eschert has been on the Committee the longest, Mr.  Farrell has been on the Committee the second longest. Mr. Eschert noted that without Mr. Farrell present, the Committee is somewhat limited in the discussion of the replacement.  Mr. Eschert made a motion for the Committee to address appointments at the next meeting for Mr. Farrell to become Chairman and Mr. Eschert to be Vice Chairman.  Mr. Eschert noted that Mr. Farrell has shown great commitment to the Committee and Mr. Eschert has more limited time.  Committee members agreed with Mr. Eschert’s recommendation.  It was noted there’s an open spot on the Committee and perhaps members might have a recommendation to the Town and Mr. Baril.  Mr. Baril commented on an email he received from Mr. Robertson’s office to relay the message to the Committee that if they’re aware of anyone who might be interested to join the Committee they should bring names forward for consideration.  Mr. Johansen offered a suggestion for a potential member.  Mr. Baril reviewed the formal process that Town Council selects new members.  Mr. Miller explained that his appointment to the board was one where he was initially contacted by the Republican Town Chairman regarding any interest in joining the Committee. 

V. OLD BUSINESS 

2009-12 Deepwood Update – 
Mr. Baril reported the contractor has finished the installation of the sewers, they are building the last of the inverts and pavement rehabilitation will begin. The contractor has not made final connection to Westbury Road. The manhole is in place but it leaks. He stated the contractor has a product that is used as a sealant. Mr. Baril reviewed the product, which has been around for 25 years. Mr. Baril asked the supplier for three or more references for municipalities in the North East who have used the product.   Mr. Baril continued to report that contact with the product representative has been lost. There have been numerous attempts to reach the product representative. Mr. Baril stated he is doing the research on behalf of the contractor.  The air testing has been done. Once inverts are done and connection is made, residents could connect.  There’s been a strong interest from area residents in Deepwood Drive to connect right away.  Mr. Baril replied to Mr. Miller’s question that the Town has retainage for the contract. The Town owes in excess of $100,000 for the work the contractor has done but an invoice has not been sent for payment. Mr. Baril continued to say he’s surprised the contractor has not taken a more active approach. There have not been any residents with failed systems. Mr. Baril visits the neighborhood several times a week to review the area and to answer resident questions.  
Members discussed the specifications of the sealant and the exact location of where the sealant. Mr. Baril explained the background on the manhole drop.  When the area of the manhole was excavated, the contractor encountered a considerable amount of groundwater.  They did the drop on a Friday. The pipe should have been sealed from the outside and then sealed on the inside.  Due to the weather conditions and the confidence that the contractor had that he could seal it from the inside, the contractor backfilled the manhole before sealing the outside. Mr. Baril suggested to the contractor the manhole could be pulled and a regular manhole take its place.  Although it’s more work initially, it may guarantee the seal. He discussed the option to purchase the materials but not pay for the labor.  If groundwater level was known ahead of time, a dog house manhole drop would probably not have been suggested.  
Mr. Baril received information from the sealant material representative (De Neff) who indicated that the sealant installation process was not difficult, but that it worked best using specific methods.  Mr. Baril told the contractor that he’d like the representative to be present when this is done.  
Mr. Johansen raised a question regarding the timing of the overlay.  Mr. Baril replied it will be done after Phase 2 is completed, which he hoped to be out to bid the following week.  
Mr. Baril stated a new Assistant Town Engineer has been hired.
Mr. Johansen inquired about the $12,000 estimate for the Deepwood Drive sewer project. 
Mr. Baril explained the difference between the two phases.
Phase 1 was more expensive, due to its deep sewer, cast iron pipe, Phase 2 is not as deep, about the same number of residents affected. Construction on Phase 2 is much easier than Phase 1 based on depth of sewer and the amount of groundwater won’t be as much.  The project will not be as challenging as what was seen on Westbury. 

Mr. Johansen raised a question as to whether the assessments will be combined.  Mr. Baril believes the estimate will be less than $12,000. The initial range was $8,000 to $12,500, which weren’t favorable estimates but were out of the Town’s control. Asphalt costs, and pipe materials were expensive.   Material costs went up significantly. The prices have restabilized and hope the numbers will decrease. 

Mr. Eschert raised a question whether potential contractor who have expressed interest in working on Phase 2 are regionally known. Mr. Baril replied affirmatively. He continued to say the contractor who is conducting work in Town near Peachtree and Security Drive has been doing a favorable job.  Although the contractor has never done work with the Town, the Town Inspector is pleased with their diligence.

Mr. Johansen raised clarification whether the bid will go out the following week, which Mr. Baril replied the goal is that the bid shall be advertised by Wednesday. 

Mr. Johansen raised a question regarding the project start date.
Mr. Baril replied that the bids are due July 7 and the project could start as early as the third week in July. Mr. Eschert raised a question regarding the duration of the project.  Mr. Baril replied it will take approximately two months.  Mr. Baril stated the project should be done before snowfall. Mr. Johansen asked if the overlay will be done also. Mr. Baril responded it needs to sit for one season and then will do overlay.
VI
PLANNING & ZONING MATTERS – 
Mr. Eschert stated members received copies of the minutes from the Planning and Zoning Commission meeting and asked if members had comments.  Mr. Baril stated there is a two-part development under consideration off of Haynes Road. The implication to the AWPCA is the location.  The nine lot proposed subdivision, abuts Farmington Woods property. The proximity to Farmington Woods sanitary sewer is close. There is no easement to make that connection currently. He continued to report that Haynes Road is a high need area for sewers.  Mr. Baril received a phone call from a Haynes Road resident who is concerned that the Town not allow connection to Farmington Woods because it will degrade the opportunity for Haynes Road residents to connect to sewers in the Haynes Road area.  He stated that the more residents one is positively affected by extension, more residents will pay for sewering it.  It was noted that most of Haynes Road cannot connect into Farmington Woods for two reasons:  1) Connection would need to be done by a pump, which is not a favorable option. 2) Farmington Woods sewer shed ends at the property line.  It was further stated that the Haynes Road property line goes to the Simsbury Shed. It can go by gravity and that it is physically possible, but permission from Farmington would need to be secured in order to expand the shed. Mr. Baril continued to report there is plenty of capacity at Farmington and the Town would not create a bad situation if it was pushed to go that way. The subdivision was designed with septic systems. The developer is aware the sewer issues would be raised.  There has been a fair amount of public sentiment opposing the subdivision from the beginning. Part of the property is owned by the developer, part owned by Avon Land Trust and there’s a land swap with the property which the developer owns on Chidsey Road. There are sewer implications to this development and suggested the members follow the issue with interest based on the sewer implications.
Mr. Miller raised a question as to exact location of Haynes Road. Mr. Baril explained location of Haynes Road and Mr. Eschert commented it is one of the older neighborhoods in town.  Mr. Johansen raised a question regarding the route, whether it would go West Avon Road to Simsbury. Mr. Baril replied it would go from West Avon Road to Scoville Road to the pump station and then pump to Simsbury.  It is slated to be sewer eventually but there is a question about timing. There is capacity in Simsbury for this project, which has been planned to move forward eventually.  The chart from Fuss and O’Neill indicates, based on priority, Haynes Road is approximately number two on the priority list based on failures, soil type, groundwater type.  

Mr. Johansen wondered if there’s an issue regarding double lots on Haynes Road based on his review of the Assessor information. He noticed many properties all had two lots.   Mr. Baril said there are several non-buildable lots based on lack of septic systems. Perhaps some people purchased the extra lot. Mr. Eschert commented that Haynes Road originally used to be farmland. Mr. Eschert inquired whether Mr. Johansen had a copy of the Fuss & O’Neill priority report.  Mr. Eschert suggested Mr. Johansen and Mr. Miller could obtain a copy of the priority report. 

VII
COMMUNICTION FROM STAFF

Murtha Cullina - Update 

Mr. Baril suggested that the seminar from Murtha Cullina should be put on hold until the AWPCA member count is full but wanted to obtain the final decision from the members. The members agreed to hold off.

Mr. Baril reported he received a response from Murtha Cullina regarding Mr. Johansen’s suggestion to work with surrounding towns. Murtha Cullina felt it would be best not to work with other towns since Avon does not own a treatment plant and Avon’s obligations are different than towns which do own treatment plants. Therefore, the seminar overview for Avon would not be as strong. Mr. Robertson and Mr. Baril discussed the possibility to decrease legal costs associated with the seminar. The possibility of eliminating the cost was also mentioned.  

Mr. Johansen agreed about waiting until the Commission is full and perhaps hold the seminar in early fall.

Mr. Baril stated he has had interesting questions about sewer use fee and provided an overview. He mentioned the law is not clear and what is printed in the books is not current.  Mr. Baril stated he and Mr. Tim Foster will be attending the CAWPCA group meeting in Cromwell.  The group was active at one point. It is a good source point to learn more about the issues.

Mr. Eschert asked for the status regarding the draft sewer use fee letter.  Mr. Baril replied that he spoke to Mr. Robertson, who read the letter and asked for reconfirmation from Mr. Baril that such letter should be sent.  Mr. Baril suggested it be kept as a flat fee, the way it is now. When/if the Town decides to shift to a water based system, it will take two or three weeks a year to prepare the individual bills. In the first year, it would be a cumbersome process.   Given that information, and feedback from other WPCA’s such as Simsbury, Canton and Andrew Lord, everyone unanimously agreed to keep it simple.  There are a few residents out of approximately 3800 residents who have complained.   

Mr. Johansen suggested the AWPCA document that a review was done regarding the possibility of revising the fee structure.  Mr. Miller suggested that as long as the current system produces revenue, the current plan should not change. Mr. Miller commented the current system seems to supply sufficient revenue.  Mr. Johansen responded that some people who may complain could possibly receive a hardship petition. Mr. Baril agreed that a reasonable hardship request is a good suggestion. 

Mr. Eschert stated that based on the hard economy, the hardship addresses people’s concern of equity. People with a more sizable home pose a relativity issue.  A $100 or a $200 dollar increase on the homeowner is tough. Mr. Baril uses 76,500 gallons as the baseline and if one claims a hardship using 300,000 gallons of water, it’s hard to justify a hardship request.

Mr. Johansen inquired about the criteria for property tax. He suggested the Town adopt the same guideline for hardship determination.  It is the best interest in the Town to keep the current system.
Mr. Baril mentioned a tier system could be established, although that may present additional issues. 

Members expressed concern that the draft sewer letter may cause some confusion to residents.  Members agreed to table the discussion when there’s additional members present.

Mr. Baril suggested communication should be sent to Ms. Stahl to state the review process is on hold due to lack of members.  Also, a note should be made that there’s been a review process.
Mr. Johansen agreed that a hardship compared to usage is a good indicator.


Mr. Eschert raised a question as to who would respond to Ms. Stahl.  Mr. Baril responded that the Members as a collective group could respond to Ms. Stahl.

Mr. Baril said Tighe and Bond releases a survey which describes how towns conduct their billing, which could be used in communication to residents.
XIII. 
COMMUNICATION FROM MEMBERS

A general discussion was held about the next scheduled AWPCA meeting in July.
IX.
OTHER BUSINESS - None
X. 
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Miller motioned to adjourn the meeting at 6:23 p.m.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Johansen, received unanimous approval.
Respectfully submitted,

Suzanne Essex, Clerk
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